


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 6TH MARCH 2025
AT CHUTE VILLAGE HALL

23/25 OPEN FORUM
2 members of the public were present.

Mary Cummins and Mr Gregory informed the meeting that the Chute bus service will be stopping their service on 31st March. Unity run the bus service and were not notified by TVBC and so no new provision has been made. The Connect service operates for The Collingbournes and Tidworth. Chute appears to have been left out of any future plans for a bus service. Cllr Williams offered to look into this and report back.

Huw Lovesey had submitted a list of mainly footpath related issues which was forwarded to Cllr Rudland prior to the meeting.

24/25 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman). Cllr Harker, Cllr Hopton, Cllr Alderson, Cllr Taylor and Cllr Rudland. Cllr Williams (WCC) attended the meeting. The Clerk was in attendance. 

25/25 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Wall (Chairman). Neither PCSO attended the meeting. 

26/25 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Rudland declared an interest in the planning application for The Old Cottage, Chute Cadley.

27/25 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 6th February 2025 were proposed by Cllr Taylor and seconded by Cllr Harker. The minutes were then signed by the Vice-Chairman as a true record.  

28/25 PLANNING
Pl/2025/01030 The Old Cottage, Chute Cadley – replace front door and two windows – Support.
PL/2025/01472 Replacement of electricity poles at Jolly’s Farm, Chute – advisory only. 

29/25 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams attended the meeting and his report is attached to these minutes. The Wessex Partnership which includes Wiltshire, Dorset & Somerset, is not been fast tracked for devolution.

Neither PCSO attended the meeting. A report was provided to the Clerk prior to the meeting and is attached.
The police were called to an incident in Tibbs Meadow and this has been recorded in their report. Sanctuary Housing have also written to all their tenants to remind them of the terms of their tenancy agreement with regard to anti-social behaviour.

30/25 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Harker reported that some of the village roads had experienced flooding due to heavy rain. The Parish Steward has cleared all the grips. The tanker service is due during the 1st week of June. White lines in Upper Chute have still not been reinstated. Road edges on Hookwood Lane still need to be filled. The Chute Cadley potholes have been repaired. 

Grish Lohani of WCC Highways and RW Armstrong representatives, the main contractor working at Conholt Estate, met on 17th February 2025. It is understood that the project may overshoot the original end date of August 2025 as after completion the estate will need to break down the contractors’ village, which may take months, so realistically we are looking at December before major road repairs can be undertaken.

Footpaths/Rights of Way (AR/MA)
Chut9 – Cllr Rudland said that the matter of the broken stile has now been resolved.
Chut17 – Limmer Ponds in the wooded area there is a large fallen tree. Nick Hopton will clear this but he is waiting for SSE to come out as they may be able to clear it.
Chut18 – Fosgate House to the Cross Keys. The ground is very rough and the stile between the two landowners’ ground is very high. Cllr Rudland has written to the Moores (owners of the Cross Keys site) asking if the stile can be reduced. There are large ruts on the footpath behind Fosgate House and the entrance to the footpath is regularly blocked with pallets of bricks. The owners should be asked to clear this.
Chut21 – New Barn footpath is very overgrown with Brambles. Nick Hopton is aware of the situation.
Chut34 – Honey Bottom – the foot gate has now been repaired by the landowner for which we are thankful. 

Huw Lovesey has once again requested a footpath map for the Upper Chute notice board.

King George Playing Field (CW/TH)
Cllr Wall reported via e-mail prior to the meeting that the vandals had returned and left litter on the playing field and had started a small bonfire. Cllr Harker said that Southern Groundworks have been contacted again about scarifying the playing field.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported prior to the meeting that the new windows have been fitted but still need to be painted. 

Allotments (MT)
Following an article in the Chute Chronicle there are now only 2 adjoining plots to let. A further advert will be put in the magazine again this month. Plot 6 has been let to Gina & Huw Griffiths of Chute Forest.
31/25 FINANCE 
The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statement for January was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. Parish Council funds were £7,070.58 with £4,276.75 in the current account and £2,793.83 in the deposit account and these figures reconciled to the bank statement. The Vice-Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received since the last meeting is as follows:
[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]Payments Made:
05/02/2025	Hugo Fox Subscription Renewal			£143.86
05/02/2025	Hugo Fox – Duplicated Subs Renewal		£143.86 (Refunded)
06/02/2025	Clerks Expenses – Ink Cartridges		£  35.18
17/02/2025	Domain name renewal				£  77.94
[bookmark: _Hlk191287037]27/02/2025	Clerks Salary – February			£260.00
27/02/2025	HMRC – PAYE				£  65.00
Payments Received:
12/02/2025	Hugo Fox Refund of duplicated DD	£143.86
Payments for approval via online banking:
27/02/2025	Clerks Salary – February			£260.00
27/02/2025	HMRC – PAYE				£  65.00
[bookmark: _Hlk163482454]The above payments were proposed by Cllr Taylor and seconded by Cllr Rudland.
32/25 PARISH IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME
A new streetlight for the footpath entrance going from the bus shelter into Tibbs Meadow has been applied for. It may take 4-6 months for a decision to be made but hopefully this can be installed before the Autumn.

The old ‘The Chutes’ parish website needs to be taken down. The Clerk will contact Simon Falla about this. A full pictorial record of the parish is available in the Village Design Guide for which there is a link on the www.chuteparishcouncil.co.uk website.

33/25 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION 
Local elections are taking place on 1st May 2025 and will be publicised on the parish website and notice boards. Nominations close on 2nd April 2025 at 4pm. 
The date of the Joint Annual Parish Meeting has been set for Tuesday,13 May 2025 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 8.19 pm.

The next meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 3rd April 2025 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall
Wiltshire Councillor Report for March 2025.

Devolution Priority Programme. 
Wiltshire Council applied to join the government’s Devolution Priority programme at the end of last year, but since then the Government has announced that Wiltshire Council, along with the other local authorities that made up the Wessex Partnership has not been included in the Devolution Priority Programme.
The delay to joining the programme means that it will now take longer for Wiltshire’s residents to benefit from the additional funding and powers promised by the government that devolution would bring.
Despite Government’s decision the Council remains committed to partnership working across the four councils to ensure the best outcomes for residents, businesses and visitors across Wessex. 
Full Council meeting
The Wiltshire Council Budget for 2025/26 was approved at Full Council meeting on the 25 February. The proposal for the Wiltshire Council element of the budget to increase by a 2.5% general increase, plus a levy of 2% to be spent solely on Adult Social Care was approved and this would give a Band D charge of £1886.99, an increase of £1.56 per week. The Financial Year quarter three budgets were also discussed, and the current revenue budget is forecast to overspend by £1.749m by the end of the financial year. These forecasts include an element of uncertainty and there remains confidence that further management of the position will bring it back into balance by the end of the financial year.
Cabinet meeting
Cabinet met today, 4th March, with a busy agenda that included a statutory public consultation launched by Island Green Power on the 29 January and runs until 19 March for Power Lime Park Solar Farm in the North of the county. Wiltshire Council is a consultee on this proposal, the final decision being made by the Secretary of State. It is a massive development, covering approximately 2,834 hectares, around 11sq miles.  A report on the Local Transport Plan 4 was also received and will go forward to Full Council on the 11 March. 
Other meetings
I also attended Overview and Scrutiny Management meetings where scrutiny of the financial situation took place, a financial planning task group meeting and had an informal meeting with the Practice Manager of the Castle Surgery and representatives from Wiltshire Council planning and property services, TVBC planning and the NHS ICB on impact that the scale of planning growth will have on our local Primary Health Care facilities in the Tidworth Community Area. 
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